Watermark Condominium

Meeting Minutes of the Board of Directors

February 23rd, 2019 10:30 a.m. (E.S.T.)
401 North Atlantic Ave.

New Smyrna Beach, Florida 32169
Board Members in Attendance:

· Bill Biedenbach – President
· Tom Wall - Vice President

· Jim Greene – Treasurer
· Ron Laramy – Secretary (on phone)
· Deb Malone – Director at large
Owners in attendance:  Brian Goymour (301) on phone; Donna Schuiteman (105) on phone, Doug Howe (102)

Managers in attendance:  Donna and Kirk Maupin
Proof of Notice

Proper notification of the meeting was posted on the bulletin board at the property at least 14 days in advance of the meeting and per the Florida Statute.  (For board meetings where special assessments are considered.)
Call to Order

A quorum of the board was established.  The meeting was called to order by Bill Biedenbach at 10:30 a.m. E.S.T.
Approval of Minutes

**Motion to dispense with reading the minutes of the last meeting was made by Tom Wall and seconded by Deb Malone and carried unanimously. 
Treasurer’s Report 

· January around $3000 under budget but we paid no utility bills in the month. Had those been paid we would have come in slightly under but very close to budget.
· We had budgeted for 17 people paying the annual fee at the beginning of the year and 18 people did so we have some extra funds up front as a result 
· Nothing else of concern at this time.   
Manager’s Report 
· Two units have had new sliders installed (#405 and #304) with one unit (#403) still waiting on them to come in.

· Water heaters:  only two units have water heaters that are currently past the 12-year lifespan (#103 and #606).  #606 has authorized replacement at this time. 

· Managers unit needs to have theirs replaced. 

**Motion made by Tom Wall to replace the water heater in unit #103.  Motion seconded by Jim Greene.  Carried unanimously. 

· All financial items for end of year from Managers and Belotte have been prepared and disseminated.
· All units that rent in the winter are currently full

· There were two cancellations, but they were filled with people from the waiting list. 

· 147 people currently on the waiting list

· Already 33 on the 2020 waiting list

· Wigginton performed their quarterly inspections of the fire pump.  Everything passed. 
· Kirk is asking for approval for a cart for the new windscreen plexiglass. 

· Will be addressed when we discuss the Wind mitigation project

· Pool signs need replacing 

Old Business
· Spectrum/Sky Fy update from Tom Wall

· All installations have been completed.
· Everything was up and running within 3 days

· Our lawyers have not heard anything from SkyFy regarding our decision to cancel our service with their service not performing adequately. 

· Communications from SkyFy have come to the board advising that we are in arrears.
· SkyFy was instructed by our lawyers that all communications should go through them. 

· We will wait for that to take place. 

· There were some problems that have arisen regarding the billing etc. with the phone, cable and Wi-Fi. 

· A separate letter from Tom Wall was sent with details.  (attached to this mailing as well)

· Owners are asked to make sure that any bills from Spectrum go to the owners home address and not to their condo address. 

· Highly recommended to have the managers added to your account as a contact to streamline things in case of issues. 

· New wi-fi has been VERY well received by tenants

· Only six or seven units asked for reimbursement of the installation fees. 

· Wind Screen update

· Windscreens have been installed and are performing well so far
· Screens have survived a couple of good Nor-Easters so far, but some panels did pop out during a storm from the West/Southwest. 

· Temporary remedy has been made

· Fence seems to be holding up well

· Kirk has found a cart for storage of the windscreens

· All screens will fit on one cart

· Approximate cost of $159

· Question on whether one cart will be enough, and Kirk said we will go with one and then determine if another is needed.

· The purchasing of one cart was approved by the board. 
· Reactions to the fence:

· Some think it’s not as good as the old one

· Not as high as the old one but if you’re sitting down, you’re protected.

· Most think it is much better aesthetically

· Some have even said that it has been too warm in the pool area. 

· We have not experienced any vandalism as a result of it blending in so well. 
· Repair/replacement of 1st floor walkways and portico update

· We have asked three people to give us bids on the necessary fixes. 
· One didn’t show up.  One showed up but hasn’t submitted a bid.

· We do have one bid in place 

· Recommends removing everything that is currently there and has submitted a bid for slightly over $14k

· Grinders will take the currently acrylic off the top and then take everything down to the concrete. 

· This person thinks the underlying concrete is in good shape. 

· Will address any cracks 

· Prepared to do the work whenever we are ready. 

· Will take approximately two weeks (of having the first-floor walkways and portico closed off.)

· Will need to determine colors once the decisions have been made regarding the building

· We will make sure that all color options are passed on to the building color committee. 
· We do have a question on whether we fix the walkways before or after the building work/painting. 
· There was a side discussion at this point regarding the painting of the building and the color decision and how go about give ownership a voice in whether they want to change the color or the building or not. 
· Information to come soon on how this will take place. 

· We want to make the building color decision as soon as we can

**Motion made by Tom Wall that we authorize and approve the bid of $14,004 for work to fix the 1st floor walkways and portico.  Seconded by Deb Malone. Carried unanimously.  This amount will be included in the overall assessment to include the repairs and painting of the building. 
· Report out on building repairs on unit #506
· Water penetration issues have been ongoing in this unit.  
· Cracks between the pillar and the partition wall
· In addition, there are windows that are leaking
· The owner has been encouraged to replace these windows and the board official position is to strongly recommend replacement. 
· Any further leakage due to windows will no longer be the associations’ responsibility. 
· Costs for work done so far is approaching $6K
· Air Conditioning strap recommendation update

· In any insurable event the HOA is responsible for the rooftop AC units. 

· It has been suggested that we strap down the rooftop units at a cost of $70 / unit. 

· We have had to pay for AC Unit replacement three times so far

· Jim Greene brought up that there are some funds leftover from last year’s assessment to pay to strap down all of the units on the roof

· We will verify how we could use those funds. 

**Motion made by Tom Wall to strap down all rooftop AC units with stainless steel straps using TropcialAire at a cost of $70/unit to a maximum of 36 units.   Any AC units changed going forward will need to have these straps incorporated at the owner’s expense.  It was brought up that we should trust TropicalAire to determine which units need the straps because it’s possible all units don’t. Also recommended that aluminum pans are installed under the AC units.  This will be explored and brought up at the next board meeting.  Motion regarding installing the straps was seconded by Deb Malone and carried unanimously.
· Entryway/elevator improvement proposal status update. 
· Quotes for this work came in from Tania the day of the meeting and will be included in this mailing for review. 

· Elevator - $6,550
· Tennis Courts - $5,160

· Portico updates - $14,786

· Total for beautification/improvements = $26,496

· Pool Gate replacement status

· We have received a quote of $1,525.95 for replacing the gate and the panel to the right of the gate. 

· The board had already approved $1,100 for gate replacement but work was on hold due to end of year spending concerns. 

· There would still be additional costs to put the lock on the new gate.

· As the board had already approved the replacement of the gate the managers were given direction to go ahead with those efforts now. 

· Moving shower/foot washer to outside of the pool area

· We have yet to acquire a quote on this work and it will have to wait until we successfully find the water shut off to the pool area. 

· On hold for now

· Water shut off valve to pool house

· We still have not found anyone to perform this work, but we are continuing to try. 

· Proposed landscaping around pool house

· No work has been done here as we still must wait for the issue above (water shut off to pool house) to be taken care of. 

· We have received a quote on landscaping the path down to the tennis courts. 

· Landscaping would cost $3,500

· Awaiting bid on a new walkway

· We have explored a new area for the garbage cans as well, proposed for an area in the southwest area of our property by the blue bench.
· 12 X 12 pad and a walkway to it at a cost of $14,150

· We are awaiting a 2nd bid but wanted to let the ownership know what we are exploring.

· Condition of the pool furniture discussion and plan

· There are 15 chairs that have straps missing 

· Managers have said if a strap is missing it wasn’t necessarily sent for repair. 

· If there were broken straps, they would wait to have a few chairs in need of repair before having them sent out to conserve funds for pickup and delivery. 

· Was noted that we currently have no item in the budget for the upkeep of pool furniture etc. it has simple been included in the “pool maintenance” bucket. 
· Several pool tables (large and small) are also in need of repair or replacement
· Only one can be repaired, the rest need replacement. 
· Cost for new large tables is $217. 

**Motion made by Deb Malone to replace six large pool tables, fix one table and purchase eight new small tables and create a line item in the budget for these efforts going forward.  Tom Wall seconded.  Motion carried unanimously. 
New Business

· Building repairs / painting scope, cost and timing
· We have received a bid for building repairs and painting

· $78,650 for paint the entire building

· $14,800 to paint the aluminum railings

· We will explore whether all railings need to be painted.

· Railings in stairwells might be the only ones that need it. 

· $46,650 to paint balconies and walk way decks

· This is a 3-coat process which costs more

· If color of the building remains the same, we may not have to make this expenditure as the walkways and balconies are in pretty good shape. 

· These figures do not include any necessary repairs.

· Repairs would cost $380 per cubic foot of replacement.

· All of these figures will need to be firmed up and included with other expenses to determine the size of this year’s assessment.  

Open Discussion
· Ron brought up a discussion point regarding how we know when it is time to authorize building repairs and repainting. 
· Bill has pushed the five-year timeframe as he believes that will minimize the repairs necessary by keeping the building properly protected. 
· Last time we waited seven years and the repairs necessary were substantial. 
· Managers mentioned that they have a list of cracks etc. that currently exist that would be evidence that it is probably time. 
· We want to assure the ownership that we are VERY aware of and conscious of managing our expenses as best we can. 
· We are still in the process of having the color committee have final recommendations and then have ownership weigh in.  Stay tuned for how that will work out. 
· Board has reviewed and approved a new three-year contract for the Managers
· Details to follow
· Kirk brought up the need for new “pool rule” signs both on the gate and on the pool house.
· This expense was approved. 
Adjournment

No further discussion so motion to adjourn was made.  Meeting was adjourned at 12:33 p.m. EST

Next board meeting is currently planned for May 11th at 10:00 a.m.
